
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 6th June 2013
Present:
Councillor Mike Tebbutt (Chair)


Councillors Terry Freer, Ruth Groome, Ellie Manns, Alan Mills, Cliff Moreton, Jan Smith and Derek Zanger
Also Present:
Councillor Christopher Lamb

13.PP.06
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Dearing and Derbyshire.



It was noted that Councillor Zanger was acting as a substitute for Councillor Dearing..

13.PP.07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


The following personal interests were declared:-

Councillors Zanger and Groome as members of Burton Latimer Town Council.


Councillor Moreton as a ward councillor for the Slade Ward.


Councillor Tebbutt as a Desborough Town Councillor.

13.PP.08
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Planning Policy Committee held on 21st May 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair subject to the correction of a typographical error on page 2 (third bullet point – "20 sites not suitable for development").
13.PP.09
MATTERS OF URGENCY


None
13.PP.10
BROUGHTON CONSERVATION AREA APPRAISAL

A report was submitted which reported to the Committee the responses to the draft Broughton Conservation Area Appraisal consultation and sought members' agreement to consult on the final version of the Broughton Conservation Area Appraisal.


It was noted that during November and December 2012 a six week consultation period was held following a public event at Broughton Primary School to gauge public opinion as to whether a conservation area for Broughton was desirable and, if so, to gather further information and evidence on the designation of a boundary. The consultation included options for loose and tight boundaries to a proposed conservation area.


Members noted that the majority of responses received were in favour of the principle of Broughton having an adopted Conservation Area. A high proportion of responses identified the surrounding agricultural fields as desirable to preserve, and, in particular, the field known as Cransley Hill. However, many of the respondents who suggested a loose boundary should be adopted did not submit any reasons why this would preserve or enhance the character or appearance of the Conservation Area.

Following consideration of all responses and evidence, the proposed Conservation Area Appraisal had been amended to reflect the outcomes of the consultation and 'hybrid' proposed final boundary included in the draft document.

It was noted that a six-week consultation on the final draft of the document was proposed to take place in July and August 2013, prior to submission to the Committee for adoption.  There was a statutory requirement for the document to be reviewed as determined by Section 12 of the National Planning Policy Framework and Section 69(1) of the Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 1990.  If formally adopted following the consultation period, the Broughton Conservation Area Appraisal would be a material planning consideration in the determination of applications that fell within the boundary of the Conservation Area.


During discussion it was noted that The 1990 Act required that a Conservation Area had to be undoubtedly an area that had a character or appearance that was desirable to preserve or enhance.  Officers had reviewed the fields that respondents had indicated were desirable to preserve and could not find a reason to include them within the boundary of the Conservation Area.


In response to concerns raised regarding the methods of consultation, it was noted that the consultation event at the Primary School had explained the requirements for evidence to be put forward on why an area should be included, and the Limehouse consultation portal had explained that reasons should identify the importance to the area and justification for including in the Conservation Area.


Members noted the legislative framework and national guidance of Conservation Areas and considered the open fields that had been put forward for inclusion. It was suggested that the recreation field should be annotated with a note to indicate that it was 'protected open space'. It was also felt that schematic drawings and photographs should be included within the final document for consultation.

It was noted that if Conservation Area status was adopted, this would give extra control over design, materials, mass and scale. Government guidelines advised local authorities to draw the boundary as tightly as possible and not seek to expand boundaries to gain additional control over planning, as this dissolved the usefulness of the document.


In conclusion, members debated the archaeological value of the Gate Lane fields and it was noted that the County Council had recorded ten entries on historical/archaeological finds in respect of this area.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the responses to the draft Broughton Conservation Area consultation be noted and a six-week consultation period be held ahead of consideration for statutory adoption of the Broughton Conservation area; and


(ii)
a copy of the revised document be sent out to members and any major concerns be referred to officers before the document was released for final consultation.

13.PP.11
SITE SPECIFIC PROPOSALS LOCAL DEVELOPMENT DOCUMENT – HEALTHCHECK UPDATES FOR BURTON LATIMER, DESBOROUGH AND ROTHWELL TOWN CENTRES


A report was submitted which provided members of the Committee with information on the results of the healthcheck updates that had been completed for Burton Latimer, Desborough and Rothwell town centres.

It was noted that the Healthcheck for Desborough was updated in May 2011 and again in October 2012.  The healthchecks for Burton Latimer and Rothwell were first updated in October 2012.


The healthcheck and findings for each town was considered in turn. Members felt that reference should also be made to markets, including the monthly farmers' market in Burton Latimer, and that these should be included in future healthchecks.

Burton Latimer


In referring to Table 1 in the appendix to the report the following was noted:-
· Burton Latimer still had one bookseller, but this was not showing

· An opticians still existed but the chemist was now out of town

· Burton Latimer did have a florist and a coffee shop

It was felt that the Sainsbury's supermarket had enhanced the shopping offer in Burton Latimer as part of the larger shopping area of the town centre.

Desborough

· The travel agency had now closed
· The bank had shut but three ATM machines still existed
· Two coffee shops/bistros were close to completion
The Town Council were delighted with the refurbishment and opening of The Ritz.

Rothwell

· there were no two greengrocers following redevelopment of a vacant unit
During discussion on the vitality of the three town centres, members expressed concern regarding the worrying number of empty units in Desborough, which stood at 21.81%.  However, it was felt that prospects existed within the town centres and there was significant movement and positive signs for economic improvement.

Members raised the question of the distinction between restaurants and bars, which it was felt could skew the figures.  It was noted that the healthcheck was a use-class exercise, so the total should remain constant. However, it was agreed that this should be looked at in a future healthcheck.

It was suggested that good stories existed as a result of all three healthchecks and the Council could publicise these as positive indicators of resurgence of town centres. However, it was felt that the authority should be mindful of the timing of any media releases in advance of the imminent public inquiry into the Rushden Lakes development.
RESOLVED
that the contents of the report be noted.


 (The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.00 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)
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